Guidelines for chairpersons of scientific/clinical presentations at EFPP conferences
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10 years of experience from arranging conferences in different parts of Europe have been collected and formulated into guidelines as follows:

The primary task for chairpersons is to introduce presenters, to assist in keeping time boundaries as agreed with the organisers and to chair the discussion following presentations.

Chairpersons should take a stance that helps presenters keep to time boundaries as previously decided by the local conference organiser
As it is a multicultural event in a strange place for most participants and the anxiety level can be high the " holding" function is important. 

The chairperson should start by welcoming everybody, by giving a short presentation of the workshop as a whole and of the colleague presenting a paper or giving a workshop. Usually there are several contributions in the same workshop and each presenter has been allocated a time slot. It is very important to help presenters keep to this. The prime purpose for EFPP conferences is to offer an opportunity for collegial exchange. It is vital to keep the balance between presentations and the equally important mutual discussion of presentations that should follow. As an example, in a session of one and a half hour the organisers have decided to introduce two presentations. Each presenter will consequently have half an hour at his/her disposal and half an hour is reserved for discussion and mutual exchange. It is well known that everyone involved has a lot to say on occasions like this. The chairpersons’ task is to respectfully and firmly hold the structure for the session.
Information about time and place for an introductory meeting with chairpersons for workshops/paper presentations or panels/main paper presentations should be planned for and given no later than at conference registration.

1. People should be asked individually if they agree to chair a workshop/paper presentation or panel/main paper presentation. They should be invited well in advance and should have formally accepted the task. Someone from the scientific committee should be appointed as responsible for this procedure.
2. Chairpersons should be given names of the colleagues presenting in their individual session so that they can communicate with each presenter approximately no later than a month before the conference. 
3. Chairpersons should ask to get a copy of each paper or layout of the workshop from presenters to get an advance picture of the session.
4.  Chairpersons should ask if the presenter if he/she has any particular request about seating arrangement. (For instance, circle or lecture seating)
5. Chairpersons should make sure that presenters have informed the organisers about any requests for technical requirements. (Please observe any limitations and possible extra costs)
6. Chairpersons should receive updated information about expected number of participants to session from the organisers and to pass on such information to presenters. (Presenters have been recommended to bring copies of their papers and they need to estimate how many)
7. Chairpersons should have a contact person on the organising committee preferably the same person who will chair the information meeting at the beginning of the conference. 
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